	Minutes

The University of Toledo

9th Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Special Meeting

Tuesday, August 28, 2007
Driscoll Alumni Center, Schmakel Room
 5:30 p.m.


	The ninth meeting of the Board of Trustees of The University of Toledo was held on Tuesday, August 28, 2007, in the Driscoll Alumni Center Schmakel Room on the Main Campus.  Chairman Stansley called the Special meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs, recorded the minutes.
The following Board members were in attendance:

Carroll L. Ashley

Thomas E. Brady

George L. Chapman

C. William Fall

Susan E. Gilmore

Marvin K. Himmelein

David G. Huey

William C. Koester

Kristen M. Kunklier, Student Trustee

Richard B. McQuade, Jr.

Susan Farrell Palmer

Richard B. Stansley, Jr.

Olivia K. Summons

John S. Szuch

The following Board members were connected via speaker phone:

S. Amjad Hussain

Cynthia B. Thompson
The following Board member was absent:

Hernan A. Vasquez

A quorum of the Board was constituted.

The following individuals were also in attendance:
Michael Betz, Student Government President

Kris Brickman, Chair HSC Faculty Senate

Lawrence Burns, VP Enrollment, Marketing and Communications
Frank Calzonetti, VP for Research Development
Mark Chastang, VP and Executive Director UTMC
Lauri Cooper, General Counsel
Breanne Democko, Student Government Vice President

Jeffrey P. Gold, Executive VP and Provost for Health Affairs, Dean of the 

   College of Medicine
Rosemary Haggett, Provost and Executive VP Academic Affairs

Terrence Horrigan, Chair Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology

Tobin Klinger, Senior Director of University Communications
Y. T. Lee, Dean College of Arts and Sciences

Chuck Lehnert, Associate VP for Facilities and Construction
Matt Lockwood, Public Relations Director
William Logie, VP Administration

Michele Martinez, Interim Special Projects Manager President’s Office

William McMillen, VP for Governmental Affairs
Daniel Morissette, Senior VP for Finance and Strategy
Peter Papadimos, VP General Counsel
Kaye Patten Wallace, VP Student Affairs

Penny Poplin Gosetti, Executive Assistant to the President

Dawn Rhodes, VP Finance and Planning
Mary R. Smith, Associate Dean Clinical and Graduate Medical Education 

Vern Snyder, Vice President for Institutional Advancement

Norma Tomlinson, Associate VP and Associate Executive Director UTMC

Kathy Vasquez, Associate VP Governmental Relations 
Chairman Stansley mentioned that the main focus of the meeting was to discuss medical education affiliation agreements for health care education.
Dr. Jeffrey Gold reviewed with the Board that the mission of The University of Toledo is to improve the human condition and cited a section of UT’s strategic direction V. “We will be recognized as a transformational force in the ongoing evolution of our regional and national health care system.”  
The Liaison Committee on Medical Education (LCME) includes The American Medical Association (AMA) and the Association of American Medical Colleges (AAMC).  As stated by the LCME in October 2004, to achieve and maintain accreditation, medical education programs leading to the MD degree in the U.S. and Canada must meet the standards portrayed.  The LCME accreditation process is based upon a self study document and a site visit.  The 129 LCME standards are described and quantified in a document provided by the LCME – Standards and Explanatory Annotations – and is divided into five major categories:  Institutional Setting, Education for MD, Medical Students, Medical Faculty and Educational Resources.  Dr. Gold presented the Board with information about the structure/general design of the program of medical education for an MD degree, which must include at least 130 weeks of instruction.  There must be comparable educational experiences and equivalent methods of evaluation across all alternative instructional sites within a given discipline.  The LCME must be notified of plans for major modification of the curriculum.  Functions and structure of a Medical School as they relate to clinical teaching facilities indicates that the medical school must have, or be assured of, appropriate resources for the clinical instruction of its medical students. A hospital or other clinical facility that serves as a major site for medical student education must have appropriate instructional facilities and information resources. Required clerkships should be conducted in health care settings where resident physicians in accredited programs of graduate medical education, under faculty guidance, participate in teaching the students.  Dr. Gold further stated that there must be written and signed affiliation agreements between the medical school and its clinical affiliates that define, at a minimum, the responsibilities of each party related to the educational program for medical students. In the relationship between the medical school and its clinical affiliates, the educational program for medical students must remain under the control of the school’s faculty.  Also, as previously reviewed with Board members, Dr. Gold reiterated the six strategic goals of clinical medical education.  
Dr. Mary Smith discussed the current ProMedica affiliation agreements for undergraduate medical education for 2007-2008:
· Obstetrics and Gynecology MS III Required Clinical Clerkships

· Pediatrics MS III Required Clinical Clerkships

· Family Medicine MS III Required Clinical Clerkships 

· Annual agreements which expired 6/30/2007 in Peds and OB-Gyn

· Extensions through 7/31, 8/14 and 8/28/2007

· Current clerkships end 9/21/07
· No interruption of MS III Clinical Block Rotations to date

· Current educational atmosphere quality

· Alternative learning site opportunities
We are presently on the third extension of rotations and the third extension expires at midnight tonight.  

Chairman Stansley mentioned to the Trustees that the negotiating team pursued a course to move discussions concerning medical education to the Board level at ProMedica because it is a community issue.  Discussions have been ongoing in an effort to provide a quality educational experience for all UT students and to treat all UT partners equally.  Although discussions are continuing, we have not been able to reach common ground. Mr. Stansley mentioned receipt of an additional letter from Frank Duval, Board Chair at ProMedica just today.  Both sides continue to do their best to reach an agreement.  Chair Stansley stated that ProMedica is a desirable partner that has done a good job providing good teaching sites to students and residents. At this point we are not looking for alternative locations outside the city.

President Jacobs mentioned he is grateful to Chair Stansley for the work he has been doing.  These issues have occupied a lot of time for the Board of Trustees and administration.  He hopes UT accepts the proposed extension through September 21, but that an alternate plan is put in place should agreement not be reached with ProMedica.  Per Dr. Gold, ProMedica has offered a verbal agreement of extension.  With Board agreement, when rotations finish with the September 21 deadline, an alternative plan will be in place with minimal disruption of student learning.  Plans are to move the process forward to a point where we can talk only about education.
It was suggested that an ad hoc committee be created to evaluate the situation at the community level.  Invitation to this committee will also be extended to members of other health system boards.  Discussion will include situations like we are dealing with today in an effort to avoid these issues in the future.
There being no further business before the Board, Chair Stansley adjourned the meeting at 6:25 p.m.
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